


The monthly meeting of the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board was held on Thursday,
February 4, 2016, in the Gold Room of the Courthouse in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania at 4:00 p.m.

Members present: 
The Honorable Judge David Cashman
County Controller Chelsa Wagner
Austin Davis representing Allegheny County Executive Rich Fitzgerald
Joe Catanese representing County Council President John DeFazio
Sheriff Mullen

Also present were Warden Orlando Harper, Deputy Warden Latoya Warren, Marion Damick, Lesli Travis and other interested parties.
PUBLIC COMMENT:
Ms. Marion Damick representing the Pennsylvania Prison Society addressed the Board with the following: 
· Acknowledged the newspaper article which stated the need for Correctional Officers in the ACJ to decrease the overtime. Ms. Damick inquired as to how many have been hired so far.
· In New York Times there was an article called Office of Administrative Trials and Hearings (OATH) which displayed transparency. This would be efficient for Allegheny County to conduct a hearing which is open to the public to expose any issues in the ACJ.
· Discussed the appalling state of torrance within the jails throughout the state.
· Inquired as to why the Mental Health Referrals listed in the Jail Healthcare Report had doubled.
· What the natures of the ten surgeries which were listed in the Jail Healthcare Report?
· Inquired as to how long inmates which are restrained are kept in restraints and is this notated somewhere?
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES:
[bookmark: _GoBack]It was noted that Sheriff Mullen was not acknowledged in the draft minutes as being present and needed corrected. A motion to approve the minutes of January 7, 2016 by Mr. DeFazio and seconded by Sheriff Mullen and unanimously approved by the board.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT:

Judge Cashman stated that an open house was conducted at the Program for Offenders new facility. In 
touring the new facility it was stated that it is wonderfully renovated. It is doing good things in the 
community by bringing in jobs into West Homestead as well. The project in regards to reducing the population in the ACJ with respect to individuals who are being detained is underway. According to a report which is generated at the beginning of every month, the number of detainers has decreased below 900 people. Most of these remaining detainees are reoffenders. The work of the parole officers in assisting with this has been excellent. Judge Cashman reminded the board that the ACJ population was at its lowest in decades. Thanks to the Warden and his staff and the work they do to help keep these numbers down.



WARDEN’S REPORT:

Warden Harper announced the hiring of John Williams who will be the new Major and Michael Terry will be the new Captain at the ACJ. Warden also addressed Ms. Damick’s question of how many correctional officers have been hired. The Warden stated that Tuesday, February 2nd and Thursday, February 4th over 100 individuals had taken the correctional officers test. They are waiting on results to hire. 

DEPUTY WARDEN’S REPORT:
Deputy Warden Warren requested 
· The amount of $54,588.00 annually for 2years totaling $109,176.00 for the funding of the Lexis Nexis Law Library. The law library services are provided to inmates via the Lexis Nexis electronic law library system. These libraries are available on all inmate housing units and have services/reference materials available.
The motion to approve $109,176.00 for the funding of the Lexis Nexis Law Library was motioned by Mr. Davis and seconded by Controller Wagner and approved by the board.
· The amount of $20,000.00 for 2 years for the AIU GED Testing. In an effort to reduce the cost of testing and to gain flexibility with how the test is administered, the AIU and ACJ agreed that it was most beneficial for the AIU to become the main testing agency.
The motion to approve $20,000.00 for the funding of the AIU GED Testing Program was motioned by Mr. Davis and seconded by Controller Wagner and approved by the board.
OLD BUSINESS: 

None

NEW BUSINESS: 
None
ALLEGHENY HEALTH NETWORK:
Lesli Travis, Health Services Administrator at the ACJ, highlighted the Services Report for December 2015. The Intake Screens total listed on the December Report were listed as 627; this is an incorrect number due to a clerical error. The correct number for December Intake screens should be 1155. Ms. Travis provided a staffing update to the board. A senior management position has been added to include Deputy Health Services Administrator. The amount of supervisors have been increased from 1 to 5 to provide 24/7 management coverage at the ACJ.  A senior level manager is on call 24/7. Ms. Travis stated that they are also hiring for these positions. A woman’s specialty provider comes in every Thursday who attends to any female related issues for the female inmates. Controller Wagner mentioned that the board would like to review as to where the Allegheny Health Network at the ACJ is on staffing numbers compared to what is still needed. Since there have been problems in the past with the previous ACJ health provider, the board needs to be more conscious of what is required of the current provider. Controller Wagner requested at the January 7, 2016 Jail Oversight Board meeting and it was agreed by upon by Dr. Stechschulte that a comparison in staffing numbers would be provided to the board at the February 4th meeting. These numbers were not available at the February 4, 2016 meeting according to Ms. Travis. Controller Wagner introduced Lori Churilla, Assistant Deputy Controller of Auditing Division, to ensure that she is available as a resource for the Allegheny Health Network at the ACJ. Ms. Churilla would be able to help gain an understanding of what was previously audited with the former Corizon as well. Ms. Churilla gave a brief explanation as to some of the problems with former Corizon:
· Staff: There were staffing shortages according to what was contracted versus what was actually on hand. 
· Intake Area: Were the initial health assessments being done within a reasonable time limit?
· Clinical Care: Were medications being ordered? Were progress notes or doctor’s orders included?
· Pre-placement Health Assessment for inmates in segregation / medical and mental health rounds.
· Triage Process: Was there an efficient process for sick calls?
· Inmate Medical Grievances
· There was a delay in assignments for inmates entering alternative housing.
· Re-entry Services: Were the inmates getting the required services?
Controller Wagner reminded the board that Dr. Stechschulte informed the board that there was staffing shortages at the last meeting. It is important for the board not just to know there are staffing shortages but where the shortages are within the ACJ. Having had a bad experience from the previous provider, it is important for the county to have full knowledge of where it stands now. Controller Wagner stated that Ms. Churilla would follow up with Ms. Travis to ensure that these numbers are received so that they may be distributed by the Controller’s Office for the next Jail Board meeting on March 3, 2016 for board to review. Ms. Churilla stated that she was aware according to payroll that the jail had recently hired 129 related to medical care. Controller Wagner stated she would like the board to be able to see where the numbers and how far it needs to go to meet contract requirements. A flow chart of all the medical staff at the ACJ will be constructed by Ms. Churilla for the next meeting. 
COMMUNITY CORRECTIONS REPORTS:
Program for Offenders- Mr. Ted Johnson, Deputy Director, informed the board that the first stage of opening the new female facility in West Homestead is complete. Ten residents have been moved in so that the staff and residents can get accustomed to new services. The Program for Offenders is currently working with County Probation and Federal Probation to familiarize them with the services as well.
The Renewal Center- Mr. Adam Sellers, County Case Management Supervisor, reported that for 2015 there was a total of 24,088 community service volunteer hours conducted by the residents. The numbers of hours are up significantly as compared to 2014. Mr. Sellers announced that Renewal will be able to provide a Vivitrol program to some of its residents.
Electronic Monitoring- Mr. Steve Esswein highlighted the December 2015 report. There were 784 participants in the program. During this time, 106 participants successfully completed the program and 9 individuals were removed for violations. For the month, Electronic Monitoring has saved 29,435 jail days. 
Goodwill- Danielle Brown, Case Manager, stated that Monday, February 8, 2016 Goodwill Directors will be meeting with architects to plan out  an extension and  remodel the facility on East Carson Street. 

A motion to adjourn made by Sheriff Mullen, duly seconded by Mr. Davis and approved by the Board.

Respectfully submitted,




Chelsa Wagner
Secretary





